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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of June 3rd, 2019
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin
Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Vice-Chairperson Mary Cook, Secretary Mary Von Ruden, Shelly Egstad, Dr. Emma Ledbetter, Alan McCoy & Gregg Vinslauski
Board Members Absent (Excused):  Marlene Sund & Cynthia Wise
Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton, Erin Hilleshiem, David Tauscher and Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Sharon Nelson, Health Department; Pam Weber, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Staff Absent (Excused):  N/A
Others Present: County Administrator Tina Osterberg

Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:31 a.m.
Approve of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for May 7th, 2019 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY ALAN MCCOY, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board meeting minutes from May 7th, 2019 as presented.


Public Comment Period:  No one was present to comment at this time.
Reappointment to Health & Human Services Board, Shelly Egstad – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Egstad had taken over James Shilling’s term, which ended May 2019.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to reappoint Shelly Egstad to the Health & Human Services Board for the full 3-year term.
Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
ADRC Program Report – Discussion: Pam Weber provided handouts of statistics for both the nutrition program and the transportation program for April.  April congregate meal numbers were down from March (1240 to 1216), however, home delivered meal numbers were up from March (1654 to 1735), with an overall number of 2951 meals provided in the month of April.  Between the Volunteer drivers and the Mini Bus riders, 330 medical trips were provided in the month of April.
Ms. Weber reports the ADRC has started distributing 2019 Senior Farmers’ Market Nutrition Program Certificates.  Up to 168 households can be served with the certificates.  2018 data reflected 63% redemption rate for the certificates.

The Celebration of Seniors event on May 23rd was attended by 101 area seniors.  There were numerous prizes donated and nearly every attendee received a door prize.

ADRC Financial Report – Discussion:  Ms. Weber provided financial reports split by program.  As a total, the nutrition program reports $118,012.97 in expenses, and $130,213.64 in revenues with a bottom line of $12,200.67.  The Transportation program shows $74,458.18 in expenses, with $226,979.96 in revenues.  The report also shows the amount of 2019 grant award for IIIB, IIIE, AFCSP, and IIID grants as well as additional ADRC programs such as Elder Benefit Specialist and Recreational Activities.
Monroe County Health Department:
Personnel Matters, Public Health Nurse Resignation – Discussion:  Sharon Nelson reports the resignation of the most recently hired Public Health Nurse.  She came to the Health Department from Tomah VA and had been with the Health Department for 2 months before Tomah VA offered her more pay, as well as many other incentives to come back.  Ms. Nelson reports Monroe County simply can’t compete, and she reports losing 3 nurses in the last 18 months due to better offers elsewhere.  Ms. Nelson reports the position is in the works to be filled as soon as possible.  Shelly Egstad inquired as to what this Health & Human Services Board could do to help retain the staff – perhaps offer words of support and thank you for the wonderful work the staff does.
April 2019 Program Report – Discussion:  Sharon Nelson provided a handout to Board members of program details for April 2019.  There was discussion about the start of an uptick in tick borne diseases as well as much discussion about measles and the importance of receiving the MMR vaccine.  In addition, Ms. Nelson reports a bat tested positive for rabies in May.  She reports it has been a very long time since a bat has tested positive.
Ms. Nelson reports in June the Health Department had 2 booths at June Dairy Days, one of which was for Mental Health for Farmers.  She reports the booth was well visited.

Dr. Emma Ledbetter spoke briefly about the Stop the Bleed program and Ms. Nelson supplemented that the Health Department has worked with Tomah Memorial Hospital and Tomah/Sparta Ambulance on the training.  Stop the Bleed is an effort to encourage bystanders to become trained, equipped, and empowered to help in a bleeding emergency before professional help arrives. 

2019 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Nelson shared the fiscal report for May 2019 indicating receipt of $597,691.84 in revenues (67.45%) and expending $313,820.55 (35.41%) of the 2019 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Request to Establish New 2019 Purchase of Service Contract – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Tauscher presented a request to establish a 2019 contract with Brotoloc Health Care Systems, a residential facility in the amount of $19,449.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the new purchase of service contract as presented.
Community Support Program (CSP) Overview – Discussion: Erin Hilleshiem, Clinical Administrator, provided a brief overview of the Community Support Program (CSP), explaining that these services are for the most mentally ill residents of Monroe County.  CSP provides wrap around support and allows for these individuals to remain in the community rather than be institutionalized.  The current state of Monroe County’s CSP program relies on a multi-county contract with the other Western Region Integrated Care (WRIC) consortium partners, La Crosse and Jackson counties.  Due to some concerns with the current vendor such as significant staff turnover, and lack of clinical supervision to staff, the vendor has been operating under a provisional contract for the past two years.  The WRIC consortium will likely be terminating the current multi-county agreement with the vendor sometime in 2020.  Previously, Monroe County had run its own CSP program from 1993-2014 when the department became a part of WRIC and CSP became a multi-county certification and services were contracted with a single vendor.  There is a high level of confidence that bringing the services back in-house would lead to more success for consumers.
Ron Hamilton presented a summary of all the positions up for New Position Analysis (following) and how approving those positions would affect county levy.  The majority of the 7 positions that will be requested can be funded through State/MA funding. Mr. Hamilton believes there will be opportunities to save money in particular on the CSP program costs as there will be no administrative costs or additional clerical costs as Human Services already has clerical staff to assist with CSP.  Vice Chairperson Mary Cook inquired about where the new staff would be physically housed.  Ms. Hilleshiem explained that the majority of CSP staff’s time is spent out in the community, not in the office.  Mr. Hamilton supplemented that Human Services staff have already outgrown the current building and more spaces will have to be shared spaces in the future to accommodate.  Ms. Hilleshiem reported staff doesn’t want space constraints to have to limit the quality services provided to consumers.
Request for New Position Analysis, CSP Clinical Coordinator/CCS MHP – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented a request for a half time CSP Clinical Coordinator/half time CCS Mental Health Professional (MHP).  Mr. Hamilton reports the Clinical Coordinator position is required to be a certified CSP, and the other hours requested will be filled as a CCS MHP to help provide screenings for referrals to enter the CCS program.  Currently, the CCS program serves 83 consumers, with 43 consumers waiting for a screening assessment.  The CSP portion of the position will be covered by a combination of MA Billing and reallocation of County levy, while the CSS portion is fully funded.  Following a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the CSP Clinical Coordinator/CCS MHP position as presented.
Request for New Position Analysis, CSP Case Managers – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented a request for two CSP Case Managers.  Mr. Hamilton reminded Board members that these positions go hand in hand with the previously approved CSP Clinical Coordinator/CCS MHP position as you cannot have one without the other to have a CSP program.  The plan for the CSP program should it return as a County run program is to serve 25 consumers.  Two case managers would be necessary to provide services to that amount of consumers.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the two CSP Case Manager positions as presented.
Request for New Position Analysis, CCS Social Worker – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented a request for a CCS Social Worker.  Mr. Hamilton reports optimal caseload for a mixed caseload, including both adults and children, is 17-18 consumers.  As we work through the screening process, projected caseloads will surpass the optimal caseload capacity in 2020.    The billing hours for CCS are reimbursed at 100% by Medical Assistance Case Management billing.  Following brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY ALAN MCCOY, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the CCS Social Worker position as presented.
Request for New Position Analysis, CLTS Social Workers – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Hamilton presented a request for two CLTS social workers, to start 1/1/2020.  He reports that in 2013, there were only about 13-14 CLTS consumers, but to date, there are 95 active CLTS consumers.  Caseload capacity is 25-30 consumers per FTE and we are currently operating above the maximum caseload capacity for the workers.  The two new positions will be supported through Medical Assistance Case Management billing from the state CLTS allocation.
Chairperson David Pierce inquired as to why both positions are requested to start 1/1/2020 if we are already operating above the maximum caseload capacity.  After a brief discussion that included County Administrator Tina Osterberg, a proposal was made to amend the Position Analysis for one CLTS Social worker to start 8/1/2019, and the second to start 1/1/2020.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY ALAN MCCOY, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI AND CARRIED BY ALL to amend the request as stated above.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the amended Position Analysis for two CLTS Social Workers.  The amended Position Analysis and Resolution will be presented to the Finance & Personnel Committees and to the Monroe County Board as well.
Request for New Position Analysis, CFS Social Worker – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Hamilton presented a request for a CFS Social worker, citing a possible dissolution of the current Child Abuse Neglect (CAN) Reporting Partnership.  One of the biggest counties within the CAN Partnership has verbally indicated intention to leave the partnership and reallocate funds within to provide better in-house staff supervision.  Should that county vacate the partnership, the current system will dissolve unless another county expresses interest and Monroe County will have to supply a CFS Social Worker for the purpose of taking Access Calls for Child Protective Services.  This position will be funded by a reallocation of County levy and incorporated into the 2020 budget.  Following a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SHELLY EGSTAD AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the CFS Social Worker Position Analysis as requested.
Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Mr. Hamilton reports recruitment is currently taking place for a Human Services clerical position, a CFS IA Social Worker, and an ADRC Accountant.  The deadlines for applications for each of those positions is the end of the current week.
Mr. Hamilton also reports on the 980 Sex Offender release status.  Currently, no appropriate housing has been located and Mr. Hamilton is working with vendors in continued attempts to find appropriate housing.  This particular person was set to be released on March 4th, but will remain at Sand Ridge Secure Treatment Center until housing is located.

Financial Report – April 2019 - Discussion:  David Tauscher presented the April 2019 Financial report, indicating a receipt of $3,911,545.00 in revenues and $4,121,566.00 in expenses with an overall bottom line of -$210,021.00 (-5.4%).  Mr. Tauscher reports this deficit is largely due to the high number of placements for both adults and children.
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Board members present agreed to keep the next regular monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board as previously scheduled on Tuesday, July 2nd, 2019 at 8:30 a.m.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the July meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates.  


Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, SECONDED BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:26 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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